
Class Finds Vehicles to Improve 
Recruitment and Retention

For the past five years, the Department of Electrical and 
Computer Engineering has been building a better bridge between 
high school and college for first-year students, fib do that, the 
Department faculty have taken a hard look at its two introduc­
tory courses with a goal of better meeting the needs of first-year 
students, and ultimately impacting recruitment and retention.

The latest of the course restructuring occurred last fall when 
ECE 101 offered entering students the opportunity for more 
hands-on engineering experience than ever before with the help 
of a unique approach - remote-controlled model cars.

The cars, designed by Lecturer Eric Beenfeldt working with 
two ECE students, Adrian Smith and Aaron Johnson, are 
controlled by infrared beams like those used in TV and VCR 
remotes. The cars were given to the students in kit form. 
Working in groups of three, the electrical and computer engi­
neering majors spent the first part of the semester assembling 
the kits and understanding how the different parts worked 
together to make the cars operate. During this time they also 
learned the hands-on skills of soldering, wire-wrapping and 
trouble shooting.

As a semester project, the students were asked to design and to 
install a mechanism on their remote-controlled vehicles that 
could retrieve a hacky sack balanced atop a paper roll. The goal 
was to successfully remove the round, squishy object without 
tipping the paper roll and to return to the starting point with the 
hacky sack in tow.

Again working in teams, the electrical and computer engi­
neering majors designed and created their retrieval mechanisms 
in preparation for time trials at the end of the semester. Students 
were scored on such facets as design creativity, a written project 
overview, and successfully fetching the hacky sack.

“The students loved it,” says Beenfeldt. “They took the basic 
remote-controlled car and learned how it ran, then had to create

A Celebration of Culture to Mark
The University of Maine will observe Black History Month 

with “A Celebration of Fashion, A Celebration of Culture” on 
Saturday, Feb. 1, and a public lecture by poet Amiri Baraka on 
Thursday, Feb. 6.

The events, coordinated by the Office of Multicultural Student 
Affairs, are a means of celebrating black history and of bringing 
together the African-American community in central Maine, 
according to Shari Clarke, associate dean of multicultural 
student affairs.

“Our first social last year was the single biggest event bringing 
the black community together here,” says Clarke. “It built our 
sense of community and empowered our students. Black History 
Month is a time for reflection. Looking at the strength of the 
African American community is really important. These are 
events for the entire community because black history is every 
American’s history.”

Last year’s social was attended by more than 300, including 
students from Penobscot Job Corps Center. Held in Wells 
Conference Center, the event featured speeches on black history, 
music and dance ranging from traditional African to rap and 
gospel.

This year’s social begins at 6 p.m., and includes a fashion show 
at 6:30 p.m. Sponsored by T.J. Maxx and the University 
Bookstore, the fashion show will feature models of all ages from 
campus and the community. The emcee will be Channel 5 televi-

Teammates Christian Juntura and Derrick Slopey work on the retrieval 
mechanism installed on their remote-controlled vehicle during time trials 
late last semester in Barrows Hall. Photo by Kathryn Rice

their own designs to solve a problem. They spent hours - even 
more than we thought they would. Word of the class spread, and 
we had seniors stopping by to inquire why we didn't do this when 
they were first-year students.”

The models are “sturdy, versatile vehicles which can be used to 
illustrate a variety of concepts,” notes Beenfeldt, and will be used 
again this semester when the first-year students take the second 
introductory course, ECE 172. This semester, the students will 
install and program microcomputer chips to operate the vehicles.

In addition to technical material, students in the course were 
led by two teaching assistants in twice-weekly discussions of 
ethics, various career paths, strategies for being a successful 
student, and teamwork. Shad Roach, a senior majoring in educa­
tion, and Garrett Harris, a sophomore in computer engineering, 

continued on page 15

Black History Month at UMaine 
sion news reporter Tasha Jamerson. The fashion show is being 
coordinated by Pamela Stokes, former multicultural coordinator 
at Brigham Young University and now a volunteer special events 
coordinator with UMaine’s Multicultural Student Affairs Office.

The show will be followed by a dinner featuring soul foods, 
music and other entertainment. Capping the evening with be a 
student dance beginning at 9 p.m. in Wells.

Tickets for the social are available in the Multicultural Student 
Affairs Office and at the door the evening of the event.

The following week, artist and author Amiri Baraka will give a 
talk, “Activism in Diverse Cultures,” beginning at 7 p.m., Feb. 6, 
Bodwell Area, Maine Center for the Arts. Baraka is considered 
one of the nation’s most influential and prolific African American 
artists, and a vanguard in the black arts movement. He founded 
Ibtem Press in 1958, and first published works by Allen 
Ginsberg and Jack Kerouac. His own works include Eulogies, 
Jesse Jackson and Black People, and The Black Nation, k.

DEADLINE FOR WITHDRAWING FROM THE UNIVERSITY
Deadline for withdrawing from the University at the end of the first third of 
the semester is Wednesday. Feb. 12, 4:30 p.m. Students who are 
considering withdrawal from the University should report to their dean’s 
office. Before making a final decision, students are urged to explore all 
possible options that might help them to complete the semester.
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A decade ago, few could have 
predicted the dramatic transformation. 
Change was inevitable based on 
national trends. Yet the coming of age 
the University of Maine General 
Alumni Association has realized in 
recent years has been unprecedented 
and unparalleled in the organization’s 
122-year history.

The result has been that the General 
Alumni Association has discovered its 
voice. The University has a new-found 
advocate and ally, as well as an ever­
vigilant watchdog. And alumni are 
realizing more than ever that there is 
strength in numbers.

“This has been a time in which the 
Alumni Association has become more a 
part of the University community,” says 
H. Maxwell Burry, Class of‘57 and 
president of the General Alumni 
Association. “The Association has a 
better understanding of the University, 
and the University a better under­
standing of the Association.”

But while the Alumni Association 
continues in its metamorphosis from a 
“friend-raising” social organization to a 
politically influential University affil­
iate, it will do so without Burry, the 
man responsible for guiding it through 
the transition. With much of the 
groundwork laid for a new era in 
UMaine alumni relations, and a long- 
held dream close to being realized with 
the construction of a new $4 miffion 
Alumni House/University Center on 
campus in two to three years, Burry is 
stepping from the spotlight.

In spirit, he forever will be in the wings.
“When I came I told the board members that if they liked me for 

five years, and if I liked the work for five years, my tenure would 
last that long,” he says. “After that, the agreement was to take it a 
year at a time. Now I’ve reached a point in my life when it’s time 
to move on. On Jerne 30,1 will have been continuously employed 
full-time for 40 years. For the Association, it’s time for new energy, 
fresh thinking and new ideas to come into this job.

“I will remember highlights such as the pride I feel at 
Convocation when brilliant and gifted faculty and committed 
students are recognized for their achievements, and athletic 
events and the exhilaration of a national championship. I will 
remember the many students I’ve been privileged to know and 
who flatter me by staying in touch, and the alumni across the 
country whom I’ve met and told about their University.

“These years have been enormously rewarding for me,” he says. 
“I can’t think of a higher calling than to work for one’s alma mater 
and for higher education, particularly public higher education. I 
see it as so critical to the well-being of our country.”

Buny arrived in 1988 to take the helm of the Association not as 
a knight in shining armor but as a retired telephone executive 
whose business, economics and political savvy have proved 
mightier than any sword. He also came to his alma mater armed 
with a sense of place, pride and partnership, successfully bridging 
the gap between a traditional era in alumni relations and the 
complexities of contemporary higher education.

Changes in the
Ties That Bind

The University of Maine General Alumni 
Association Prepares for New Leadership Amid 

Philosophical Shifts in Alumni Relations

Max Burry Photo by Kathryn Rice

“The concerns of alumni years ago 
were not as intimate or complex as they 
are today,” says Burry. “As Association 
members, the concerns were for quality 
of such things as social programming of 
homecoming, reunion and activities off 
campus. Today, their concerns are over 
the diminution of state support for 
higher education, in tandem with 
concerns about the accessibility of the 
University experience for their children 
and grandchildren. Their concerns 
range from the perception that we’re 
attempting to accomplish more athleti­
cally than is reasonable for an institu­
tion of our size in a relatively poor 
state, to concern over the lack of respect 
students have for others and the deteri­
oration of campus facilities.”

Burry’s first challenge was to put the 
Association on firm financial footing by 
retiring its debt and beginning to build 
an operating reserve that would ensure 
smooth sailing even through poor 
economic times. The Association’s 
Annual Alumni Fund has grown to 
provide a pool of supporters who renew 
their financial commitment to the 
University on an annual basis. This 
donor base is critical to the future of the 
University, as the Annual Fund is first 
to encourage the support of young 
alumni, some of whom may, later in life, 
make significant contributions to 
capital campaigns managed by the 
Office of University Development, or 
make deferred gifts to the University of 
Maine Foundation. It all begins, Burry 

says, with that first gift to the Annual Alumni Fund. Alumni of all 
ages have continued their tradition of giving, as last year’s donors 
numbered in excess of 11,000 individuals who gave $1.7 million.

Among the other milestones Burry cites: the Association was 
incorporated in 1993, and “survived” an Internal Revenue audit in 
1991 that resulted in the group owing the IRS $5. Proudly, the 
Association remains one of less than 150 independent alumni rela­
tions organizations affiliated with large universities nationwide.

“After almost 31 years in the Bell System, I was ingrained with 
what we called the ‘service-team concept.’ We worked hard to 
knock down walls between departments in order to bring interde­
partmental focus on service delivery. That model is now working 
well for us here as we service our alumni and University 
constituencies,” says Burry. “We have a large alumni body but we 
serve each graduate one at a time, and as well as we are able.” 

In the early 1970s, alumni relations officials across the country 
were noting a sea change in traditional university alumni activi­
ties. Graduates were relating back to their academic disciplines 
rather than the institution, and what they wanted from their 
alma mater was more than a social relationship. It was becoming 
increasingly common for alumni administrators to be graduates of 
other institutions, indicating that alumni relations no longer 
demanded intimate knowledge of the traditions of a university.

A decade ago, the Association found itself in the precarious posi­
tion of being “very peripheral to the mission of the University,” 
notes Burry. “Alumni work was considered friend raising, while 

continued on page 15
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News at a Glance
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THROUGH THE WOODS
Free educational tours of ski trails in the University Forest are 

available to the public on Saturday, Feb. 1, and Monday, Feb. 17.
The two-hour tours start at 10 a.m. and 1 p.m. at the 

University Forest office on College Avenue Extension. The staff of 
the University Forests office will guide participants along 
groomed trails. A variety of tours will be available depending on 
participants’ skill level. Participants will need to provide their 
own equipment and transportation. Children must be accompa­
nied by an adult.

The annual University Forests’ sugar house will also be open 
to the public and school groups on weekdays when sap is being 
boiled. The approximate start date is March 10, depending on 
weather. The sugar house is located just past the office, and signs 
will be posted.

More information is available from Chuck Simpson, manager 
of the University Forests, 827-7804, 8 a.m.-4:30 p.m.

UMAINE RESEARCH UPDATES
Brief summaries of UMaine science and engineering activities 

are now being delivered to individuals monthly through a new 
electronic service.

The service provides a concise, categorized update of ongoing 
research, new publications, upcoming meetings and new grants. 
Topics will include environmental sciences such as forestry, 
wildlife, marine sciences and botany; engineering disciplines 
including mechanical, chemical, electrical and civil and environ­
mental; chemistry; physics and astronomy; food science and 
human nutrition; nursing; and agronomy.

The UMaine Science and Engineering News Service is 
provided by the Department of Public Affairs. It is available free 
by sending an e-mail message to listserve@maine.maine.edu. For 
more information, contact Nick Houtman, 581-3777.

International Notes
FACULTY NEEDED FOR CLASSIC UPWARD BOUND COURSES

WANTED! - Faculty interested in an adventure with Classic Upward 
Bound staff and high school students and an integrated curriculum at 
the University of Maine.

Classic Upward Bound is a federally funded program designed to 
provide assistance to low-income high school students so that they get 
into and survive college academically and emotionally.

In the past, the summer curriculum has consisted of classes in (a) 
English, writing and literature, (b) math, (c) science (chem and physics 
mostly), and (d) foreign languages (mostly French and Spanish). This 
year, we are hoping to integrate the six-week curriculum to focus more 
on the process of learning and problem solving while incorporating the 
various content areas outlined above. We want to develop a theme and 
make connections among the different pieces; investigations will be 
toward discovering concepts.

We are hunting for people with lots of ideas and energy to help us 
figure this out and make it go. Share the fun of curriculum design and 
implementation! The summer program runs from June 23-Aug. 8 
(including a week of staff preparation) with planning during the spring. 
Pay is $3,000-3300.

INTERESTED?! Come interview us!
For more info, contact one of the following Upward Bound staff 

people: Debbe Davis, x2525, Pam Fowler, x2529, Al Parks, x2523, Rick 
Hogan, x2528 or Becky Colannino, X2524.

NOMINATIONS FOR CUSS BOOK
The Academic Affairs Committee of the Faculty Senate needs your 

nominations for next year’s class book. The book is selected by the 
Academic Affairs Committee and the director of College Composition. 
The following guidelines are used in selecting the book:

▼ The book should be of sufficient intellectual rigor and cultural 
interest to engage an audience of university faculty and students, 
yet broad enough to appeal to a diverse academic community.

▼ All nominations must be accompanied by a copy of the book and a 
one-page statement outlining the arguments in its favor.

▼ The book should be available in paperback and be reasonable in 
cost. Selections from past years are:

1992— Hen's Teeth and Horse’s Toes, by Stephen Jay Gould
1993— Lying, Sissela Bok
1994— The Disuniting of America, by Arthur Schlesinger, Jr.
1995— The Things They Carry, by Tim O’Brien
1996— /, Rigoberta Menchu: An Indian Woman in Guatemala, edited 

and introduced by Elisabeth Burgos-Debray
Nominations will be accepted through Feb. 14. Send your nominations 
to: Constance Perry, Academic Affairs Committee, 329 Shibles Hall.

Did you know ...
▼ 435 international students are enrolled at UMaine, representing 66 

countries.
▼ 52 new international students arrived this month.
▼ The five largest nationalities represented are from the PRC, Japan, 

Canada, India and Korea.
▼ Academic departments are sponsoring 27 visiting exchange scholars 

(non-students).
▼ 35 UMaine students are studying abroad on official University 

exchanges in Austria, Australia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Canada, Denmark, 
England, France, Ireland, Mexico and Spain.

▼ An International Awareness Lunch series has been initiated this 
semester. Discussions are twice each month and are listed in the 
UMaine Calendar of Perspective.

PRESIDENTIAL OUTSTANDING TEACHING AWARD
In recognition of the importance of outstanding teaching to the 

University of Maine, nominations are now being accepted for the 1997 
Presidential Outstanding Teaching Award.

The Presidential Outstanding Teaching Award is presented annually to 
a tenured University of Maine faculty member who has demonstrated 
outstanding commitment to and ability in tteaching, while maintaining a 
commitment to scholarship and public service. The recipient will receive 
a medallion and a check for $1,500.

Deadline for receipt of nominations is March 1. Late nominations will 
not be accepted. Nomination forms can be obtained from Betty Kalogeris 
in the Office of Academic Affairs, 209 Alumni Hall, xl519.

PEAC PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT FUNDS AVAILABLE
The Professional Employee's Advisory Council (PEAC) has develop­

ment funds available for distribution during spring 1997.
The purpose of this fund is to provide assistance to professional staff 

to attend professional meetings on or off campus. Awards of up to $500 
per person will be given each fall and spring semester. Application forms 
are available from PEAC members Mary Casserly (xl659), Sherry 
Treworgy (X1359). Mel Johnson (x3614), and Peggy Hanson (X1392).

Eligibility is limited to professional staff members who have not 
received PEAC Development Funds within the last year. Priority will be 
given to regular, full-time professional staff. A short report on the 
meeting (no more than one page) must be submitted within a month of 
return. This will be included in the PEAC newsletter.

The application deadline for the spring is Feb. 21, with notification by 
March 14.
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The CUTTING EDGE
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University of Maine Researc

Historic Landlord-Tenant Relations
Matthew Hatvany, a December recipient of a Ph.D. in 

Canadian-American history from UMaine, is conducting postdoc­
toral research after being one of only 20 recent Ph.D.s to be 
awarded internships by the provincial government of Quebec.

The recipients of the prestigious Government of Quebec 
Postdoctoral Fellowship for Excellence Program were chosen last 
May from 178 applicants from five countries - Belgium, Brazil, 
France, Germany, Italy and the United States. The Quebec 
government created the program in an effort to develop coopera­
tion and international relations between the province and foreign 
universities in areas of common interest. Through the fellowship 
in Quebec, collaboration and scientific research are promoted in 
such areas as biotechnology, information technologies, new mate­
rials, the environment, space disciplines, and health.

Hatvany, who holds a bachelor’s degree in Canadian history 
from the University of Prince Edward Island and a master’s 
degree in American history from Duquesne University 
(Pittsburgh), began his postdoctoral fellowship in August in the 
historical-geography laboratory at the francophone Universite 
Laval in Quebec City. At UMaine he was a Canada-U.S. Fulbright 
Scholar. It was his dissertation study of feudal landholding 
patterns in early Prince Edward Island, and the strength of 
UMaine’s nationally-recognized program in Canadian Studies, 
that first attracted the attention of his current postdoctoral 
director, Serge Courville, to suggest he apply for a postdoctoral 
fellowship in historical geography at the Universite Laval.

Hatvany’s dissertation, “Tenant, Landlord, and the New Middle 
Class: Society, Economy, and Settlement in Prince Edward Island, 
1798-1848,” explored the ramifications of the feudal land-tenure 
system that existed in the province of Prince Edward Island for 
more than 100 years until its demise in 1875. In his fellowship at 
the Universite Laval, where there is an internationally recognized 
center for historical geography led by Courville, Hatvany is contin­
uing his research, this time focusing on the similarities between 
the feudalistic proprietary land system in Prince Edward Island, 
and the feudalistic French seigneurial system that existed in 
Quebec until 1855.

Hatvany’s research has taken him from as near as the extensive 
Canadiana collection at Fogler Library to as far away as the 
National Archives of Canada in Ottawa, and the American 
Philosophical Library in Philadelphia - the oldest library in 
America. The feudalistic land tenure systems of Prince Edward 
Island and Quebec were unique in North America, Hatvany 
writes, “because they were a lasting large-scale transfer of the Old 
World system of landlords and tenants - a feudalistic system 
where land in most cases was rented and not owned by the 
majority of the populace.” These two land systems stood in stark 
contrast to the North American ideal of freehold land ownership 
void of any form or implication of “peasantry.”

His work in Prince Edward Island and Quebec focuses on the 
19th century - the “transitional period” in North America when 
industrialization, capitalist relations, and modem modes of 
production swept the continent. “That’s what ties my study to the 
origins of capitalism in North America,” he says. “North America 
has long been considered the bastion of capitalism and modernity, 
but where and when did capitalism originate? In North America 
the early colonists from the British Isles and France frequently 
left behind them feudalistic systems of land ownership and 
production. In the New World, where access to land and natural 
resources was relatively simple for the immigrant family, it is

h on the Frontiers of Science

possible to see how these colonists created capitalistic systems and 
modem modes of production. Yet this is not the case in Prince 
Edward Island and Quebec, where most immigrants became 
tenants on a landlord’s estate.

“In sweeping generalizations, tenants of these land systems 
have often been portrayed in previous histories as backward with 
no entrepreneurial skills,” says Hatvany. “But looking on a micro­
scale at maps and archival documents concerning land patterns, 
we learn about the agricultural productivity of individual families, 
how they marketed their surplus production, and how profits 
allowed them in many cases to expand family land holdings.”

As Hatvany continues his research in Quebec, presenting his 
findings at such prestigious Canadian institutions as Queen’s 
University in Kingston and McGill University in Montreal, he is 
more convinced than ever as to the similarities in rural life 
between Prince Edward Island, Quebec, and also Maine and 
northern New England. Such comparisons, he says, raise aware­
ness of the popular commonalities shared within the larger north­
eastern region. “In the past we used to think that history 
magically stopped at the border, but more people have come to 
realize that while the border between Canada and the U.S. is 
politically significant, it is less significant when it comes to under­
standing popular social and economic issues.”

Looking for Signs of Aging
In the past decade, the sea urchin fishery has meant jobs for 

Maine’s coastal communities. If it is to do so in the future, fish­
ermen and state officials will need to know more about the crea­
ture’s needs and habits. Robert Vadas, University of Maine 
professor of botany, oceanography and zoology, has been working 
closely with Brian Beal of the University of Maine at Machias on 
basic questions such as how fast urchins grow and how to tell 
their age.

Age is important because urchins do not produce substantial 
amounts of the roe for which they are prized until their third or 
fourth year of growth. The roe is actually the urchin’s energy 
storage and reproductive organs, including sperm or eggs.

More significantly, age can be used as a benchmark to deter­
mine how fast urchins grow in any one area and therefore how 
heavily they can be harvested.

Preliminary results from studies by Vadas and Beal are encour­
aging. On the inside of urchin shells, the team has found 
segments which are like growth rings on trees. As they grow, 
urchins add a new layer to the segments each year. By analyzing 
the number and thickness of the layers, scientists can determine 
the urchin’s age and growth rate.

Vadas, Beal and their students are also studying the relation­
ship between growth rates and what the urchins are eating. The 
creatures prefer certain algae, but when they’re hungry, they are 
known to feed on all sorts of algae including kelp and small plants 
which grow on rocks.

“By comparing ages and growth rates from one population to 
another, we think fishermen and the Department of Marine 
Resources will be able to estimate how many urchins can be 
harvested without depleting the resource,” says Vadas. “Looking 
at these growth rings should be a quick way to tell what they have 
been eating, how fast the urchins are growing and how the popu­
lation is doing.”

The researchers are also working on feeding techniques to 
speed roe production to meet summer holiday demand in the 
Japanese market.
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Naomi Jacobs, asso­
ciate professor of 
English: review of Carol 
Farley Kessler, ed., 
Daring to Dream: 
Utopian Fiction by 
United States Women 
Before 1950, 2nd ed. 
(Syracuse: Syracuse 
UP, 1995), in Utopian 
Studies 7)2):276-278 
(1996).

Gloria Vollmers, assis­
tant professor of 
accounting: “Academic 
Cost Accounting from

1920-1950: Alive and Well," 1996
Journal of Management Accounting 
Research, Vol. 8.

Yan Kit Tam, zoology grad student, 
and Irv Kornfield, professor of 
zoology: “Characterization of 
Microsatellite Markers in Homarus 
(Crustacea, Decapoda),” Molecular 
Marine Biology and Biotechnology, 
5:230-38 (1995).

Kristin Sobolik, assistant professor 
of anthropology and quaternary 
studies: "Lithic Organic Residue 
Analysis: An Example from the 
Southwestern Archaic," The Journal 
of Field Archaeology, 23:461-469 
(1996).

Steven Colburn, associate 
professor of accounting, with Ted 
Englebrecht, Old Dominion 
University: “The Importance of 
Timely Filing," The CPA Journal, 
LXVII(l)40-44 (January 1997).

Sydney Carroll Thomas, assistant 
professor of counselor education: 
“Context and Individualism: Critical 
Issues for Contextualist
Counsellors," International Journal 
for the Advancement of Counselling, 
19:1-10 (1997).

Jennifer Craig Pixley, English: a 
poem, "The Suburban Arguments,” 
in The Beloit Poetry Journal, 47(2) 
(Winter 1996).

Alex Parker, graduate research 
assistant in zoology, and Irv 
Kornfield, professor of zoology: 
“Polygynandry in Pseudotrophcus 
zebra, a Cichlid from Lake Malawi," 
Environmental Biology of Fishes, 
47:345-52 (1996).

John Moring, professor of zoology, 
and Kathleen Moring, assistant to 
the dean, Arts and Humanities: 
“Frisco’s ‘Grand Old Lady of the 
Theatre.'" Old West, 33(3):18-33 
(Spring 1997).

Howard Patterson, professor of 
chemistry; Bruce MacDonald, 
former chemistry MS degree 
student now at Pfizer Central 
Research; Feng Fang, former MS 
degree student in ecology and envi­
ronmental science now at University 
of Minnesota; and Christopher 
Cronan, professor of plant biology 
and pathology: “Enhancement of 
the Water Solubility of Organic 
Pollutants Such as Pyrene by 
Dissolved Organic Matter,” American 
Chemical Society Symposium Series 
651, Humic and Fulvic Acids: 
Isolation, Structure and 
Environmental Role, edited by J.S. 
Gaffney, N.A. Morley and S.B. Clark, 
pp. 288-98 (1996).

Daniel Gilmore, forest ecologist. 
CANFOR; Robert Seymour, Curtis 
Hutchins Professor of Silviculture, 
Department of Forest Resources; 
and Douglas Maguire, assistant 
professor of forest biometrics, 
Oregon State University, and former 
associate professor of vegetation 
modeling, Department of Forest 
Resources: “Foliage-Sapwood Area 
Relationships for Abies balsamea in 
Central Maine, USA," Can. J. For. 
Res. 26:2071-79 (1996). Also, 
Gilmore and Seymour: "Alternative 
Measures of Stem Growth Efficiency 
Applied to Abies balsamea from 
Four Canopy Positions in Central 
Maine, USA,” Forest Ecology and 
Management, 84:209-18 (1996).

STOLEN ISLAND REVIEW
Stolen Island Review, a University of Maine graduate magazine of fiction, 

poetry and essays, is seeking submissions from graduate students and 
faculty in all disciplines. Prose works should be no longer than 10-15 
pages; any number of poems may be submitted for consideration.

Submissions are due Jan. 31. Publication will occur in early April. Writers 
whose works are chosen for publication will be given two free copies of the 
magazine.

Submissions should be on disk in MS Word or WordPerfect, in Mac or in 
Windows format. Submit disk and one text copy to the Stolen Island 
Review, English Department, 304 Neville Hall. Be sure to include author’s 
name and a current address/phone number.

Current copies of Stolen Island Review are on sale at the University 
Bookstore and Borders Books & Music for $3 each.

For more information, contact the managing editor, Karla Bosse, 581- 
3858, or email: karla@fc.ume.maine.edu, with any questions.

Diane Roscetti, Mary Ellen Camire

ROSCETTI, CAMIRE TAPPED FOR 
MAINE ACADEMIC 

MANAGEMENT INSTITUTE
Diane Roscetti, associate 

director of the School of 
Performing Arts, and Mary Ellen 
Camire, chair of the Department 
of Food Science and Human 
Nutrition, represent the 
University of Maine in the newly 
formed Maine Academic 
Management Institute, a project 
of Maine ACE/NIP National 
Network of Women Leaders.

Early last year, participants in 
a statewide meeting of Maine 
ACE/NIP - American Council on 
Education/National Identification 
Program - identified as one of 

their most important needs professional development for women 
administrators at relatively early stages of their careers. The 
Academic Management Institute is designed to bring together 
women who are campus leaders in a series of statewide meet­
ings throughout the academic year. At the Dec. 13 meeting at 
the University of Maine at Farmington, Institute participants 
heard from such higher education leaders as Chancellor 
Terrence MacTaggart, who provided perspectives on the state of 
higher ed in the U.S. and in Maine, and Judi Bailey, vice presi­
dent for Academic Affairs and provost, talking about the 
academic agenda.

Roscetti and Camire were nominated to represent the 
University by UMaine President Fred Hutchinson. They are 
two of 30 women administrators from higher education institu­
tions throughout Maine who are taking part in the Institute.

W e Remember

A memorial service will be held this spring for UMaine Professor 
of English Emeritus William Peirce Randel of Waterboro, who died 
last September at the age of 87.

Randel, the recipient of two Fulbright scholarships, was a 
professor of English and American Studies who taught at the 
University of Minnesota, Missouri School of Mines and Florida 
State University. He was a member of the University of Maine 
English Department faculty from 1965-1974. Randel was named 
Lloyd H. Elliot Professor of English in 1972.

Randel’s wife, Janet, joined the Fogler Library staff in 1965.
Randel was the author of several books, including Ku KLux Klan 

- Century of Infamy, American Revolution: Mirror of a People, and 
The Evolution of American Taste.

A memorial service will be held in the spring at the family home, 
Peirce Farm in Waterboro.

Student Academic Conference Travel Fund
The Student Academic Conference Travel Fund for Undergraduate Students 
will hold its second competition of the academic year. This fund serves 
undergraduate students who need financial assistance for travel to meet- 
ings/conferences of an academic nature. Applications must be submitted 
to the Office of Academic Affairs (209 Alumni Hall) by Feb. 7. Money will be 
awarded for travel taking place between Feb. 8 and May 1. Applications can 
be obtained from Joan Day at the Office of Academic Affairs, 209 Alumni 
Hall, or by calling X1504.
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